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New Zealand intervention

HRC3: ‘Other issues’

Friday 1 December

New Zealand remains ambitious for the future of the Council and we are committed to its evolution into a strong, focussed and effective body that is able to deal swiftly with emerging situations of human rights concern and to maintain pressure in situations of ongoing concern. If the Council is to become such a body, we must demonstrate collective political will to make it work. 

Earlier this week, the Secretary-General cautioned that we should not let ourselves be split along the fault line between north and south – between developed and developing countries. Today we are heartened to see a positive demonstration of collective political will- namely strong cross-regional support for the calling of a Special Session to discuss the human rights situation in Darfur. We hope this cross-regional cooperation will be enhanced as we build our new institution.

The calling of a Special Session on the human rights situation in Darfur provides an opportunity for Council members, observer states and other stakeholders to collectively engage in an open, constructive and inclusive dialogue on a human rights situation that is of profound concern to New Zealand. And we express our appreciation to the Council members who have already signed the request for the session.

New Zealand hopes that this opportunity for frank dialogue will demonstrate that the Council is determined to uphold human rights in all countries and that we are prepared to take action against serious human rights violations wherever they occur. We appreciate this is not an easy task. And as the Secretary-General observed, taking action may mean giving offence to other states within our own regions.

Mr President, we recognise that the Council has a heavy agenda in its first year, with particular emphasis on institution-building. And we acknowledge that the Council will engage more broadly on thematic issues at our future sessions. However, we take this opportunity to mention two thematic issues of great importance to New Zealand, which were not the subject of decisions at the resumed second regular session: namely the implementation of the rights of women and of children. 

We hope that, during an appropriate session next year, the Council will respond to the Third Committee’s recent invitation to engage in a dialogue with the independent expert for the UN study on violence against children, to contribute to the promotion and wide dissemination of the study. We also hope that the Council will respond constructively to the invitation to cooperate with the Economic and Social Council and others, in discussing the question of violence against women in all its forms and manifestations, bearing in mind the recommendations contained in the report of the Secretary-General on the in-depth study on violence against women. 
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